
LUCAS COUNTY REGIONAL HEALTH DISTRICT 

Board of Health Meeting

Department of Operations Center (DOC) #254

February 27, 2014 – 8:30 A.M.

Roll Call

A roll call was taken of Board members for attendance. 

Present: Darlene Chaplin, Mary Duncan, Perlean Griffin, Donald Murray, A. Debra Nicotra, Robert Reinbolt, Barbara Sarantou, Hans Schmalzried, Dr. Christopher Sherman, Dr. Donna Woodson
Absent: Barbara Conover, Reynald Debroas, Matthew Heyrman (all excused)
Guests:; Cathy Noble, ONA Representative; Jennifer Gottschalk, Union Stewart, AFSCME; Dr. Vidya Ramanathan, Clinic Physician; Kevin Pituch, Assistant Prosecutor; Victoria Krolik, Intern; Ihab Ahmen, MPH Student, UTMC; Kersten Glenn, Student, Senior/Undergraduate, Public Health, UTMC; Caitlin Haycook, Senior, Nursing Program, BG/UT; Lisa Persico, MPH Student, 2nd Year, UTMC.
Staff:  Mary Frank, Dr. David Grossman, Barbara Gunning, Joanne Melamed, Larry Vasko, Eric Zgodzinski
Dr. Donna Woodson, President, called the meeting to order. 
Introduction of Guests

Larry Vasko introduced Cathy Noble, Jennifer Gottschalk, Dr. Vidya Ramanathan, and Kevin Pituch. The students introduced themselves. 

Minutes of January 23, 2014
The minutes of the January 23, 2014 meeting were reviewed and accepted.   Dr. Woodson asked if there was any discussion on the minutes. There was none. Robert Reinbolt made a motion to approve the minutes. Donald Murray seconded the motion. A vote was taken of those present. Motion carried.
Agenda
Dr. Woodson asked if there were additions or deletions on the agenda. Donald Murray announced that there is no Environmental Health Issues Committee report. Dr. Woodson noted that Dr. Grossman would present on two follow-up items—Prevent Blindness of Northwest Ohio and a Tuition Reimbursement Report. Dr. Woodson announced that members of the Strategic Planning Committee would meet today immediately following the Board meeting.
Vouchers

Dr. Christopher Sherman reported that the Audit/Finance Committee met on February 25, 2014 and reviewed the February vouchers. The committee found the Bill Schedule to be satisfactory and recommended approval. Robert Reinbolt made a motion to approve the payment of the February vouchers. Mary Duncan seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 10 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Old Business
Follow-Up Items

Prevent Blindness of Northwest Ohio

The health department and Dr. David Grossman will be recognized at an upcoming People of Vision Awards event in May. Dr. Grossman said that the health department receives services from Prevent Blindness of Northwest Ohio, and we have reworked their contract for $5,000. This item is under the Audit/Finance Committee report. John Borell, Prosecutor’s Office, has reviewed this item and determined that the health department could participate in this type of event. It could buy a table and make a contribution. Board members will receive a special invitation to this event, which will be held on May 21, 2014 at the Radisson Hotel (University of Toledo Medical Center). 
Tuition Reimbursement

Dr. David Grossman provided a report on a Tuition Reimbursement Program. A final copy of the Non Bargaining Unit Employee Tuition Reimbursement Policy was presented for the Board’s consideration. This policy was re-worked and ratified at the last Audit/Finance Committee meeting. Dr. Grossman explained the policy in detail. Board members made some comments and suggestions. Robert Reinbolt suggested moving line four after line two on the policy, bottom of page. There was agreement.
Mary Duncan made a motion that the Board accept the Non Bargaining Unit Employee Tuition Reimbursement Policy with the above-noted change. Robert Reinbolt seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 10 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Prosecutor’s Update

Kevin Pituch noted that Brenda Meyer filled in for him last month. There was some dispute with THE BLADE regarding certain patient information; however, this item has been sorted out. Mr. Pituch thanked Administration for time spent on that particular item. Mr. Vasko gave recognition to Kevin Pituch, Brenda Meyer, and Karlene Henderson for their contributions.
Mr. Pituch also provided an update on CLIA regarding our laboratory and the issue of noncompliance. We filed an appeal in early February; this action would halt any further penalties to the health department. It is also understood that Barbara Gunning has filed for a request for a hearing with the Department of Health & Human Services in Chicago. 
Dr. Grossman added that we did receive a letter back from the Department of Health & Human Services acknowledging receipt of our request for a hearing. We hope that all our documentation and time spent on this project will meet with their approval. Kevin Pituch noted that a hearing, if granted, would be scheduled in several months. Later, as more information is received, discussions could occur during an executive session of the Board. 
Ad-Hoc Committee Report (WLCC)

Robert Reinbolt reported that this committee will meet with the Audit/Finance Committee and will provide a report at the next Board meeting. 
New Business

Confirmation of New/Separated Employees

Larry Vasko reported that John Marken was hired as a Sanitarian-in-Training on February 27, 2014 at a rate of $16.04 per hour. He replaces Mike Brady. Samantha Eitniear was hired as a Community Response Planner on February 3, 2014 at a rate of $21.88 per hour. She replaces Cheryl Murphy. 
Donald Murray made a motion to approve the report. Robert Reinbolt seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 10 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Environmental Health Issues Committee

No report.

Personnel Committee

No report.

Audit/Finance Committee 
Dr. Christopher Sherman reported that the committee met on February 25, 2014 and reviewed the following items: January 2014 Financial Status, February Bill Schedule, Grant Funded Programs, Contracts, Transfers of Appropriations, and Other Items: Clinic activity, Tuition Reimbursement Program for Non-Bargaining Unit Employees, 2015 Budget and Shares of Governmental Agencies.
Update Grant Funded Programs

Total submitted applications in the amount of $4,549,773 for 2014 fiscal year, and during this same time period we were awarded $4,381,721 in funding. Total applications in the amount of $2,718,550 for 2015 fiscal year, and during this same time period we were awarded $2,480,000 in funding.

Grant Funded Programs

We received notices of award for 3 grants:

1. CFHS for the Ohio Equity Institute for City Match – additional $2,000 

2. Public Health Emergency Preparedness (PHEP) – additional $37,000

3. Strategies for Increasing Teen Immunization Rates – new grant award - $15,600.

We have 4 pending grant applications:

1. Rodent/Nuisance Control Grant application - $93,550. 100% match is required.

2. Ohio Commission on Minority Health - $60,000. $15,000 match is required.

3. Tobacco Prevention - $60,000. – $6,000 match is required.

4. Tuffs University Agriculture and Research Initiative for Childhood Obesity Prevention - $5,000.

We received a rejection notice from HERSA for a Healthy Start Initiative grant for $841,666. Administration will apply again for this competitive grant.

Contracts

There were 4 contracts in the months of January/February:

1. Ohio Department of Health – (Medicaid Administrative Claiming) 

2. Ohio Department of Health – (Childhood Lead Poisoning)

3. Prevent Blindness Ohio - $5,000

4. Adriel Foster Care and Adoption – Addendum 

Other Items – Transfers for Appropriations

Dr. Christopher Sherman read the following resolutions verbatim:

A transfer reallocates funds from one cost object to another. Board of Health Resolution is required to approve Transfers of Appropriations performed in the months of January 2014 in the ordinary course of business. Total of transfers was for $16,057.18, consisting of changes in various expense categories.

Board of Health Resolution is required to approve changes in Revenue Estimates and Expense Appropriations in the month of January 2014 revenue estimates and expense appropriations are $15,600 representing new funding for the Strategies Increasing Teen Immunization Rates grant.

Robert Reinbolt made a motion to approve the resolutions. Donald Murray seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 10 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Other Items

Clinic Activity

Data was collected. Administration passed out a Clinic Analysis for 2013, which is now completed. The Ad Hoc Committee (WLCC) and the Audit/Finance Committee will meet on March 25, 2014. All Board members were invited to attend.
Tuition Reimbursement Program

This item was previously discussed.

2015 Budget and Shares of Governmental Agencies
The committee discussed the outcome of the 2015 Budget Presentation at the DAC meeting on February 18, 2014. Administration is asking for a 3% increase in both 2015 and 2016 budgets from the Cities, Townships, and Villages. The 3% in 2015 would cover the cost of a generalist sanitarian, and the 3% in 2016 would cover the cost of a public health epidemiologist. The DAC members suggested to the Board of Health to pursue a levy funding as a source of income in the future. A preliminary meeting to discuss levy funding is scheduled for March 6, 2014 with the Auditor’s Office representative, DAC, and Health Department.
The DAC indicated that their dollars are dwindling down on a yearly basis and that they would prefer us to look at securing a levy for the health department in the future. Dr. Grossman was in support of this. Administration will pursue this item and determine support from townships, villages, and cities.
Dr. Grossman thanked Hans Schmalzried for his input at the meeting. It was noted that it is not abnormal to take three tries to pass an initial levy.

Insurance

The Medical Professional & General Liability and Directors & Officers/Employment Practices Liability coverage renewal cost is $45,643 for 2014/2015. The cost in prior year was $50,606 for a cost savings of $5,000.

Vision Program

The Vision Program and its staffing were also briefly discussed.

Mary Duncan made a motion to approve the report. Robert Reinbolt seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 10 yeas, 0 Nays. Motion carried.

Contracts

Dr. David Grossman said there are no additional contracts.

DIVISION REPORTS

Consumer and Environmental Health Services

Eric Zgodzinski reported as follows:

Juki’s Tattoo Parlor

The Prosecutor went to court on this case. Mr. Juki has six counts of illegal tattooing and two counts for tattooing a minor. The formal sentencing will be on March 13, 2014. Mr. Zgodzinski will attend this court case to plead the case against Mr. Juki. Nathan Fries, Gillian Wilkin, and the entire Environmental Health staff received recognition for working on this particular case. It was a team effort and a good team building experience.

501c(3)

We are looking to bring an intern on-board to work on this project. He will be responsible for fundraising, getting the processes and procedures in place, identifying gaps relative to the fundraising process and moving that section along. It is likely that we will need the assistance of our Board members to make the fundraising arm successful. 
Branding

Stacy DeBruyne, PIO, submitted an article to NACCHO. [It was published.] It described our social media, the use of it, and our APC Project. 

Levy

If it is decided to pursue a levy, Stacy DeBruyne will be instrumental in getting a campaign together and marketing it. 

Strategic Planning

A committee meeting will be held today immediately following the Board meeting to review a final draft of the entire Strategic Plan. Dr. Grossman plans to discuss the Strategic Plan at the upcoming Board of Health Retreat next month.

Health Services 
Barbara Gunning reported on the following items: Creating Healthy Communities, HIV Prevention, STD Prevention, Minority Health, Promoting Oral Health, Grant Funding and Human Trafficking.
Creating Healthy Communities

Tony Maziarz and Amy Abodeely have placed a variety of fruits and vegetables in a third store. Their goal is to get them into 7 more Stop and Go locations within the next six months. 

HIV Prevention

On February 7, HIV staff attended National Black HIV/AIDS Awareness Day at UTMC. The Ohio Department of Health and CDC asked that we increase efforts to educate people about other STDs during HIV counseling.  Our “Targeted Testing Improvement Group” is exploring ways to add chlamydia and gonorrhea testing to mobile HIV testing events.

Minority Health

Today, Dennis Hicks, Project Director, is speaking at the Toledo State Correctional Institute’s Martin Luther King Celebration on the topic of “Taking Control of Your Health”.

Oral Health

Three diagrams were provided for viewing indicating the teeth of children with many dental problems including abscess, tooth decay, infections, etc. Some children are being sent to school in pain, making it difficult for them to learn. 
Promoting Oral Health

One of our nurses will begin applying fluoride varnish to the teeth of children ages 6 months to 3.5 years. This is a component of the CATCH grant.

Grant Funding

The 2014 Dental Safety Net grant was awarded $7,000 of additional funds. The Strategies for Increasing Teen Immunization Rates (STIR) grant was awarded in the amount of $15,600. We received notice from HRSA that the Healthy Start grant submitted was ineligible. We plan to resubmit this grant.

Human Trafficking

Mary Jay was interviewed by the WTOL television station. It seems that Toledo is an origin for human trafficking. A portion of the film on this topic was shown. The complete film is available at the WTOL website for further viewing. It was noted that public health plays an important role in human trafficking prevention. Mary Jay has also been recorded on an educational video with the Ohio Department of Health. She was interviewed by Jenna Lee, Channel 11, on February 24 and has been interviewed by others.
Administrative Services

Joanne Melamed reported as follows:
2015 Budget

The 2015 Budget and Shares of Governmental Agencies report were prepared. Administration participated in budget discussions with the Audit/Finance Committee and the DAC. The agency will take part in future discussions to explore levy funding. 

Vital Statistics

Kevin Halligan, Registrar, Vital Statistics, was recognized for successfully completing two courses—in the Incident Command System he is now a trainer. He also completed the MGT-404 Sports and Special Events Incident Management Course. 

Information Technology Department

The Lucas County Data Processing Board has mandated replacement of all Windows XP operating systems. Microsoft is no longer providing security support starting with April 8, 2014. We are in the process of replacing approximately 50 computers at a cost of about $50,000.

We are in the process of exploring Electronic Health Records compatible with AllScripts for the Dental and Vision programs.

Robert Reinbolt suggested regarding the study and the levies, it might be good to talk to some of the people who already have a levy. This would give us an idea of how much money they had to set aside and how they conducted their marketing campaign. This would also allow for the exchange of feedback and ideas. 

Dr. Grossman said that a fair number of health departments in Ohio are levy driven, so this would be a good idea. Donald Murray noted that substantial support from the subdivisions would be necessary.
Medication Take Back Program Update

Larry Vasko reported and noted that a better overall term for a Heroin Task Force might be “Harm Reduction”. There are many things out there about opiates and how prescription drugs lead to heroin. A small group including Barbara Gunning, Dr. Grossman, and Larry Vasko has been working on this item for a number of months. As part of Harm Reduction training, Jerry Kerr, Supervisor, HIV/AIDS Program, is learning about different techniques. The Syringe Exchange Programs (SEPs) are known to be effective in reducing HIV and Hepatitis C rates. The Drug Take Back on a consistent basis is a positive step, so that left over prescription drugs do not lead into a gateway of additional drugs/heroin use.
Dr. Grossman met with Councilman Jack Ford at a recent press conference on this topic and many good ideas were presented. The community is also moving forward. Other community leaders including Mayor D. Michael Collins, Chief William Moton, and Brian Cunningham have also been involved in recent meetings. We need to add the issue of awareness once we start dealing with this item. Right now, House Bill No. 92 is in the Senate right now and, if passed, would make this process much easier. 

Dr. Grossman added that this item is currently very big in every community. Drug overdoses are not reportable to the state. However, according to the Coroner’s Office, there is a four-fold increase in this type of death in Lucas County. Our health department endorses the Needle Exchange Program; however, currently there are no funds in our budget for this item. Our goal will be to assist individuals in entering drug rehab programs and reducing HIV and Hep C transmission. The trouble with heroin is that it is cheap, it is easily accessible, and a person can snort it, this all in combination that it is highly addictive. Also, data shows that prescription drugs are the gateway to heroin use. Heroin use is becoming a significant public health problem. 
Barbara Gunning noted that Mercy St. Vincent’s Medical Center is seeing a huge problem among pregnant women and women who are delivering. It is possible that one in three women who are delivering has used opiates.  A meeting is being scheduled to discuss pregnant women and their newborn babies. Dr. Grossman added that THE BLADE is planning two more special series on heroin.

Health Commissioner’s Comments

Dr. David Grossman commented on the following items: 
Board Retreat

Board members were reminded of the upcoming Board of Health Retreat on Saturday, March 8, 2014 at the Grand Plaza Hotel. An agenda and map were provided. The presentation will include videos on Board of Health training, update on levy meeting, and update on the DAC subcommittee meeting (March 6). The Strategic Plan is very closely tied to Accreditation. Dr. Grossman said he would like to see 2014 be the year—not only for Strategic Planning getting in place—but that the health department gains accreditation status and is recognized as a proactive agency moving forward.

Flu Season

The flu season seems to have slowed down, and an interview took place yesterday with Melissa Voetch. The topic dealt with why the flu is attacking younger people this year. 
DAC Meeting

Regarding meeting with DAC members last Tuesday, the tone was much better. DAC members felt good about having input into the budget process as a group. Hans Schmalzried is a representative of the DAC and his opinion and comments were appreciated by all. There was some small controversy about the need for a robust health department. Andy Glenn, Trustee (Springfield Township) indicated his support for the health department. He noted the importance of working together as the health department had offered assistance recently in an emergency situation regarding water treatment. Members of the DAC proactively raised the issue of the health department placing a levy on the ballot regarding funding.
Robert Reinbolt said that he did not attend the meeting, but he had the impression that there were questions about future funding. His impression was that it is not really an option. The DAC is required to fund the health department according to the Ohio Revised Code. He wondered if the DAC had clarity on this issue. It would be advantageous if they help the health department go forward with a levy as a joint effort and to market the idea to others. This would relieve the burden from everyone.
Dr. Grossman said they (DAC) brought it up as a proactive measure. The health department will indicate its support, however, we in turn will ask for their assistance to reach out to their respective communities to see that the levy is passed. Mr. Reinbolt suggested providing an incentive to help passage of the levy. Dr. Grossman noted that Mayor Stough (City of Sylvania) had offered his support regarding a 3% increase in our 2015 budget. 
Dr. Woodson thanked the Board members who had attended the meeting—Dr. Sherman, Matt Heyrman and Hans Schmalzried. She also thanked Dr. Grossman and Larry Vasko for assembling the meeting.
Other Items

Dr. Woodson reminded all Board members of the upcoming Board of Health Retreat to be held on Saturday, March 8, 2014 from 8:30 a.m. to 12 noon. It will be held at the Grand Plaza Hotel (formerly Best Western Hotel) on Summit Street. Dr. Grossman noted that agenda items will include important topics such as PHAB. 

Dr. Woodson urged Board members to mark March 12, 2014 on their calendars for the Annual District Advisory Meeting. The meeting will be held at the Springfield Administrative Building in Holland, Ohio. She encouraged Board members to attend this very important meeting. 

Public Health in the News

Dr. Donna Woodson reported on public health in the news. There was an article in the American Medical Association Journal, which emphasized that Northwest Ohio had a decline in childhood obesity rates. In the last decade there has been a slight drop in the obesity rate among children ages 2 to 5. Also, a year ago, the CDC reported that the obesity rate among low income preschoolers participating in a federal nutrition program had also declined. There are some gains being made. This is good news.
Next Meeting

The next regular Board of Health meeting will be held on Thursday, March 27, 2014 at 8:30 a.m. at the Health Building, Department Operations Center (DOC) #254, 635 N. Erie Street, Toledo, Ohio.

Adjournment

Donald Murray made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Robert Reinbolt seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned at approximately 11:00 a.m.

Signed:

____________________________________

Dr. Donna A. Woodson, President

Lucas County Regional Health District

Attested By:

___________________________________
David Grossman, M.D.

Secretary to the Board
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